CITY OF LA HARPE
CITY COUNCIL MEETING
OCTOBER 9, 2024

REGULAR MEETING 7:00 P.M.
                                                                              

COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT			OTHERS PRESENT
Danny Ware Jr                                                           Mayor, Ella Mae Crowell
Sharlyn Thompson                                                    City Clerk, Michelle Altis
Cynthia Carr                             		            Police Chief, Joe Stotler
Ron Knavel                                                                Water Rep, Roy Caler
Angela Barker                                                           Code & Animal Control, Penny Miller                        
                                                                                  City Maintenance, Larry Laird & Travis Doolittle
                                                                                  Fire Chief, Marc Waggoner
                                                                                  City Attorney, Fred Works

Call to order                                                       
	Mayor Crowell called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance with 5 members present. 

Approval of Agenda
Sharlyn Thompson added the dog kennel under new business. Sharlyn Thompson made the motion to approve the amended agenda. Ron Knavel seconded. Motion carried 5-0.
       
Approval of Minutes
          Danny Ware Jr. made the motion to approve the minutes from the regular meeting on September 11, 2024 as presented. Sharlyn Thompson seconded. Motion carried 5-0.


[bookmark: _Hlk72312174][bookmark: _Hlk98150896]CITIZENS CALL FOR BUSINESS
a) Citizen, Harry Lee Jr. and Thrive Economic Development Director, Jared Wheeler, presented to the council a business proposal. Harry presented that he was approached by a business that wanted access to the funds we have available to expand business in another location. Harry stated, I was interested in a business opening in a location other than La Harpe, I want to help my community. However, this business is still very interested in La Harpe they reached out to Jared Wheeler. Jared stated this company would like to build in La Harpe a 26,000 square foot facility, the building would cost roughly $5 million to build. Harry stated the La Harpe Telephone company has access to funds, 20 years ago we borrowed just under $6 million from the Department of Agricultural, we have $2.3 million to loan at a very low interest rate or even at 0% interest but it may be a risk on our part. This company contact Jared and discussed access to the REDL Program, Jared stated we need a few different pots to pull from to be able to have this production in La Harpe. After being a part of the community conversation for La Harpe, I learned most citizens are wanting more businesses in La Harpe but it takes financing and property. Jared shared some handouts; one handout had a map outlined of the property this business is looking at. It is about 3 acres and would be big enough for a building plus parking lot. Jared asked 2 questions: 1) Is this property zoned for industrial use and if not, would the city council be interested in rezoning. 2) Would the city council keep in mind to transfer ownership at a favorable rate or even donate it. The piece of land we are looking at is the East side of the park, this business could be a potential property of growth for La Harpe. It would start out employing about 10 employees. Danny Ware Jr asked if there was a time frame on the decision. Jared stated, we are looking at as soon as possible but there is no rush. Harry asked the council if there was any interest adding to the city’s tax base. Sharlyn Thompson expressed concerns about a product being made that could involve health risks. Jared assured the council there will not be any health issues involved. Angela Barker expressed concerns about the park, the zipline and children playing and their safety. Harry stated the building will not be placed that far west and should not interfere with park safety. Danny Ware Jr mentioned; if we don’t at least entertain the proposal, it’s not fair to our tax payers. Mayor Crowell stated, it sounds like something the city is interested in. Jared noted, the business is production, not assembly. On another note, Harry stated, we are interested in building homes and we have a contractor will to do so. With interest rates and supplies being high, they wouldn’t be affordable but there are grants available the city could apply for. In the community conversation there were 45 people interested in seeing 2 and/or 3bedroom homes built in La Harpe. According to the Kansas Housing Resource Corporation, the median income for La Harpe is: 2-person household - $66,200.00 and a 4-person household - $82,700.00. The grant through KHRC needs to be applied for by the city, before November 22, 2024, and then passed through the developer and contractor. How the pre-award process works; step one: the city agrees to apply. Step two: Thrive submits an intent to apply on behalf of the city and Harry Lee, and step three: the city and Harry Lee enter into an MOU (Memorandum of Understanding). Thrive and Harry will complete the application. Jared stated, once the city agrees to apply, they will not have to do anything else. Thrive, Harry Lee, and the contractor will do everything else. The post-award process will take place after March of 2025, if the city was successful in obtaining grant dollars they will be awarded those funds after that date. Thrive will administer the funds on behalf of the city and perform necessary reporting to KHRC. Then the final step will be the contracted builder completes construction and Thrive submits tenancy reports to KHRC for 5 years once occupied. Jared shared the potential results for La Harpe by adding additional housing; increased population, increased tax revenue, increased utility revenue, and vibrancy. What risks are involved with this project, absolutely none. Jared explained, if the city is interested in moving forward with the grant, Harry Lee would be the developer, city would only be the applicant, and Thrive would be the grant writer. Jared asked the council to vote for the city of La Harpe to be the applicant for the KHRC grant. City attorney, Fred Works, stated the city of Humboldt has done a number of these and it would be good growth for La Harpe. Danny Ware expressed concerns; what if Harry Lee defaults, does it fall back on the city. Jared assured, the city is not at risk for anything, if Harry did default it would come back on him. Harry Lee stated, the property he is wanting to develop is between Main Street and Washington Street, south side of Third street. Mayor Crowell mentioned a sewer line and electric lines through the area but according to Jared, the grant will cover all costs associated with getting these homes built. Danny Ware Jr made the motion to have the city of La Harpe apply for the Kansas Housing Resource Corporation grant. Ron Knavel seconded. Motion carried 5-0.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
a) Incentive Ordinance- Mayor Crowell stated a few council members got together for a workshop to discuss the incentive ordinance and it was discovered the electric was left out of section 4-1002. The city is wanting to add electric in there as well as underground electric but customer needs to pay the cost difference if they choose to go underground. Fred stated a new ordinance will have to be written and published before passing. 

NEW BUSINESS

a) Park – Angela Barker shared that Josh Oberly, with Modern Woodmen, approached her wondering if the city was in need of anything for the park. She suggested a nice bench to set near the playground, there isn’t enough seating for people and this is a really nice bench worth $350.00. Council thought that would be a nice fit for the park and Mayor Crowell stated she would like it put in concrete so it won’t disappear. 
b) Emergency Water Supply Plan – Tabled until December.
c) Neighborhood Revitalization – Michelle shared the program is coming up for renewal in January 2025. The city will have to adopt an ordinance, hold a public hearing and obtain required signatures on the contract. Fred suggested we hold the public hearing at the December council meeting.
d) Water Testing Supplies – Mayor Crowell stated the water tester the city staff uses to test water daily has stopped working. Penny Miller stated she was able to borrow on from Gas city. Pricing of the tester is $690.00 and the sample cells are $76.35, I need a motion to purchase both items. Danny Ware Jr made the motion to buy both items needed. Sharlyn Thompson seconded. Motion carried 5-0.
e) Employee Handbook – Ron Knavel suggested we add that all employees wear reflective shirts or vests, something bright that sticks out. Mayor Crowell asked the council if this is something the city pays for, Ron stated we need to. Michelle shared the employee handbook states the city will buy uniforms for employees. Fred didn’t think this item needs to be added to the handbook because it’s in there you are just making sure the shirts purchased are a bright vibrant color. Ron said, yes, wear orange, yellow or neon green. 
f) Trees – Ron stated a dead tree went down and took out our pole, transformer and electric in the area. He shared the ordinance stating it should be the landowner’s responsibility and should pay for any damage, but according to Penny they weren’t notified until after the damage. Fred said there is no reason to notify the landowner, just send them a bill for the damage. Mayor Crowell instructed Michelle to get a bill ready for the landowner.
g) Dog Kennels – Mayor Crowell stated Penny spoke to her before the meeting and shared the state inspector was at the kennels today and we did not pass inspection. Penny stated there are forms required to be filled out for each animal, a deposit is required for an adopted pet that can be refunded once proof the dog has been fixed. The person adopting the dog has 90 days to get it done or the city has to go take the dog back to kennel. Are kennels need to be painted and the rusty fencing needs to be fixed/replaced. Sharlyn Thompson asked who is responsible for the kennels and Penny stated it was me. Joe said, according to our city ordinance the police department is responsible for animal control. Danny Ware Jr asked if the laws had changed or was it something we didn’t do. Penny stated, it’s something we didn’t do. Joe shared that we are going to need new dog houses, he also suggested that animal control has a separate bank account to help cover costs of remodeling, euthanasians, and now this fine that could be anywhere from $200.00 to $5,000.00 if we don’t get in compliance. Mayor Crowell assured the city will get into compliance and ask they get pricing on dog boxes or find a different alternative. Danny Ware Jr asked if it was necessary to have 5, Joe stated yes at times. Joe also shared, to take a dog to ACARF under contract is $95.00 a dog. Mayor Crowell suggested getting numbers together and see which would be best for city.

REPORTS OF CITY OFFICERS

a) Fred Works, City Attorney – Fred shared he was contacted by the State of Kansas about a La Harpe property owned by Dorothy Dix, she is deceased and the property is not being taken care of. The State of Kansas does not own the property they have a lean on it but according to the county they are listed as owners along with Sarilou Wilks. Fred is suggesting maybe getting a quit claim deed so the city has more control. The council seemed interested in that so Fred stated he will follow up with the State of Kansas an get more information.

b) Roy Caler, Water Representative – Nothing to report.

c) Joe Stotler, Police Chief – Shared his monthly time cards and report. Joe stated, there has been a string of break-ins in La Harpe and our city building was a target and I don’t think these glass doors are good. Mayor Crowell suggested looking into pricing for some different doors. Joe stated the individual did some damage at the city park and the post office but was apprehended. I’ve been working on replacing stop signs, about 20% is completed, all of main street is done. 

d) Penny Miller, Code/Animal Control –Shared her monthly reports. Penny stated Jim Smith’s new property just needs electric installed. Over on Broadway we have started his sewer line, still need to do water and electric and the property over on Jackson, everything is done except the sewer.

e) [bookmark: _Hlk77249859]Marc Waggoner, Fire Chief- Shared the fire meeting minutes; The La Harpe Volunteer Fire Department met for the monthly meeting. Present: Josh Sparks, Marc Waggoner Sr., Ronald Splector, Kiefer Endicott, Matthew Waggoner, Dennis Sidebottom, Bill Gay, and Meghan Sparks. Absent were Pamela Waggoner and Justin Pritchard. Took trucks to 9th & Main and hooked up to hydrant and did water training exercises on three different trucks then filled them and headed back to station and talked about upcoming events with the fire department October 11th, fire prevention week with preschoolers. October 19th will be the farm city day parade and October 30th trunk or treat, then ended meeting.

f) Maintenance Department - The workorders were shared. Larry shared both electric trucks have been tested and they are now waiting to have a 15-year stress test done on them. We had one issue on a truck but Travis was able to fix it and save us about $800.00. Larry stated the city of Moran is going to digital electric meters and have a bunch of old meters to donate to the city, they are meters we are using and will save the city money for years. Today I picked up 460 meters, and suggested changing out any old meter. Penny reminded Larry the meters have different meter cans. Mayor Crowell suggested get pricing on the meter cans they will fit in. Penny stated the crew is going to need more conduit. Travis Doolittle offered to put a new roof on the old concession stand if the city wants to do that Mayor Crowell mentioned La Harpe Days was interested in using it and we have ball tournaments that could benefit from it. Mayor Crowell asked him to look into the pricing to get the building done.

g) Michelle Altis, City Clerk – Nothing to report.


DISCUSSION ON AGENDA ITEMS – 
               Mayor Crowell requested a motion to go into an executive session on non-elected personnel for 15 minutes. Danny Ware Jr made the motion to go into an executive session on non-elected personnel for 15 minutes. Sharlyn Thompson seconded. Motion carried 5-0. Danny Ware Jr made the motion to extend the executive session another 15 minutes. Sharlyn Thompson seconded. Motion carried 5-0.
                After returning to regular session Danny Ware Jr made the motion to send Travis to the CDL class and electric schooling in McPherson at KMU. Sharlyn Thompson seconded. Motion carried 5-0.
               
TREASURER’S REPORT – File for audit. 

APPROVAL OF BILLS
Danny Ware Jr asked about the Stout bill at 401 S. Harrison, Penny stated the meter box burnt up.
Danny Ware Jr made a motion to approve bills as presented. Sharlyn Thompson seconded. Motion carried 5-0.

ADJOURNMENT
            Danny Ware Jr made the motion to adjourn. Sharlyn Thompson seconded. Motion carried 5-0. Adjourned at 9:00 pm.


__________________						_____________________
City Clerk								Mayor
